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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed October 30, 2012.  The administrative law
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judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable consequence in the form of Reflex Sympathetic

Dystrophy.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant did not prove he was permanently totally disabled. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant’s Reflex Sympathetic

Dystrophy condition was causally related to the claimant’s

compensable injury.  We find that the claimant did not prove

he was permanently totally disabled.  

I.  HISTORY

Gregory Richard Zinn, age 52, testified that he was a

high school graduate and that he attended college for one

year.  Mr. Zinn testified that he had worked in the areas of

field surveying, real estate, factory employment, logging,

and dairy work.  The claimant testified that he had also

performed underground tunneling work and mining work.  The

claimant testified that his real estate license elapsed in

1997.        

The claimant testified that he became employed with

Branscum & Harness Lumber Company, a sawmill operation, in

July 1998.  The claimant testified that he operated a gang

saw for the respondent-employer and helped with maintenance. 
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The claimant’s testimony indicated that he occasionally

performed heavy manual labor for the respondents.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to his right ankle on or about April 16, 2007.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant during a

deposition:

Q.  Tell me what parts of your body were hurt in
this accident.

A.  My right foot and calf and right knee....

Q.  As I understand it, did you get your right leg
caught in between two logs or?

A.  No.  It was between the feed roller and the
saw bank inside the saw.

Q.  And so did you have a crush injury?  I’m
trying to figure it.

A.  Yes.  It pulled it down, down between the saw
bank and the roller and then crushed.  

Q.  What part of your leg was caught?

A.  Almost up to my knee.  Three-quarters of the
way up to my knee.

According to the record, Dr. Brian Blair examined the

claimant on April 16, 2007:

He was at work at Branscum and Harness and
apparently he got up on one of the saws and
someone turned on the roller blade and he got his
foot sucked in.  It looks like it could be a crush
injury.  Did take his boot off and his foot is
swollen and already has some bruising.  Has a
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puncture wound at mid-calf area on the medial
aspect of the (R) leg....

Dr. Blair assessed “1.  Contusion of (R) foot and (R)

leg.  Nor sure if there are Fxs.”  

Dr. Charles D. Varela saw the claimant on April 18,

2007: “Examination of the right foot reveals generalized

swelling....X-ray evaluation reveals a fracture of the

lateral process of his talus.  Otherwise no fractures or

dislocations are noted.”  Dr. Varela’s impression was

“Lateral process fracture with crush injury to right foot.” 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Varela on May 9, 2007:

“His swelling is improving.  He still has some

discoloration.  He will continue wearing his cast boot for

two more weeks.  However patient would like to return to

work with restrictions.  He will wear the cast boot for

approximately 2 weeks and return at that time and hopefully

return to work without the cast boot at that time.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s right ankle was taken on May

11, 2007: “Three views of the right ankle show no evidence

of fracture or dislocation.  There is some very mild soft

tissue swelling both lateral and medial.  Impression No

fracture or dislocation of the ankle is seen.”  An x-ray of

the claimant’s right foot was taken on May 11, 2007, with
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the impression, “1.  Suspicion of an avulsion fracture

involving the distal lateral aspect of the talus.  2. 

Incidental note of a plantar calcaneal spur.”  

Dr. Varela noted on May 23, 2007, “He has purplish

discoloration over the entire foot.  Pulses are palpable. 

X-rays are essentially negative at this point.  ASSESSMENT:

Status post lateral process fracture of the talus of the

left foot with resulting probable venous insufficiency. 

PLAN: At this point due to the marked discoloration of the

foot, I would recommend vascular surgeon evaluation due to

the significant discoloration of the foot.”

Dr. Ray E. Stahl examined the claimant on June 11, 2007

and gave the following impression: “Crush injury of right

foot.  I believe that the patient probably has reflex

sympathetic dystrophy of the foot.  PLAN: Our plan at this

time is to proceed with epidural infusion over a 3-day

period to see if this will improve.”  An x-ray of the

claimant’s right foot was taken on June 11, 2007, with the

impression, “Soft tissue swelling with cortical irregularity

of the dorsal surface of the distal talus and increased

density to the navicular.  Would correlate these findings

clinically.”  
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Dr. Ira Chatman provided a consultation at Baxter

Regional Medical Center on June 11, 2007:

The patient is a 46-year-old otherwise healthy
white male who, approximately 2 to 3 months ago in
April 2007, experienced a crushing injury in his
right foot, ankle, and lower leg area at a
sawmill, problem with a roller type crush injury. 
At that time, he had some small lacerations and a
fracture of the medial malleolus but this required
only placement of a fracture boot and conservative
therapy.  The patient had immediate post injury
pain which, over the next few weeks, converted
into more of a chronic deep and aching pain.  

Over the last several weeks, the patient has begun
to experience increasing edema, swelling of the
leg and foot whenever in the upright position as
well as discoloration of the foot, thinning smooth
nature to the skin and a coolness to this
extremity in comparison with the other side on
most occasions....

Exam of the lower extremities notes both dorsalis
pedis and posterior tibial pulses are +2 and
symmetric in both extremities.  By comparison, the
right lower extremity is cool to touch and is
edematous with smoothing of the skin and a deep
erythema noted beginning at just past the mid calf
area into the ankle and more extreme into the toes
of the foot.  The patient does appear to be
hypesthetic along the medial and lateral aspects
of the right foot.  Range of motion seems to be
limited by pain.

IMPRESSION:
1.  Complex pain syndrome, right lower extremity,
reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  The above diagnosis
was discussed in detail with the patient as well
as multiple choices of therapeutic advancement at
this time....In short, the patient elects at this
time to go with the placement of the epidural
infusion catheter, acute, diagnostic and
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therapeutic infusion over 48 to 72 hours then
observe for change after that time. 

 
Dr. Chatman performed an epidural catheter infusion on

June 11, 2007.  The claimant testified regarding this

treatment, “I just stayed, you know, stayed still and rested

for three days with an epidural.”  

Dr. Stahl reported on June 14, 2007, “The patient was

admitted with a diagnosis of probable reflex sympathetic

dystrophy of the foot and was seen by Dr. Ira Chatman of the

Anesthesia Services.  He performed a 3-day epidural block to

which the patient had excellent response with decreased

pain....The patient was discharged home on 06/14/07.”  The

discharge diagnosis was “Reflex sympathetic dystrophy of the

right foot secondary to crush injury.”  

Dr. Chatman performed another series of “sympathetic

blocks” beginning June 19, 2007.  Dr. Chatman’s impression

was “Regional pain syndrome, right lower extremity, reflex

sympathetic dystrophy, secondary to crush injury, improving

with sympathetic block.”

A Right Lower Extremity Venous Doppler scan was

performed on June 27, 2007: “Normal compressibility and

Doppler flow is demonstrated in the deep venous system of

the right lower extremity.  This includes the common
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femoral, superficial femoral, popliteal, and posterior

tibial veins.  Impression Normal right lower extremity

venous Doppler study.”  

Dr. Chatman reported on June 29, 2007:

This is a 46-year-old male who has been seen over
the last few weeks for reflex sympathetic
dystrophy, right lower extremity, status post
crush injury.

Patient has been treated with first in-patient
sympathetic blockade then outpatient periodic
sympathetic blockade over this period.  Patient
returns today.  Subjectively, patient feels that
the deep, aching type pain he has had has
essentially cleared.  He continues with pain in
the ankle with any type of attempt at
weightbearing.  This appears to be more of an
orthopedic type complaint at this time.  

Appearance of the foot is markedly improved. 
Color has improved.  Feet are warm and symmetric. 
Sensation is intact and the hypesthesia has
cleared.

IMPRESSION: The complex regional pain syndrome of
his extremities has improved; that is, the reflex
sympathetic dystrophy has markedly improved at
this time.  Patient will be seen back again in
pain clinic on referral if the RSD symptomatology
recurs, but patient is doing well.  Cautioned
patient on type of activity.  Encouraged support
stockings whenever in an upright position and
patient will seek continuing followup via
Orthopedic Surgery.

   
Dr. Larry L. Nguyen corresponded on October 17, 2007:

Patient is an independent medical evaluation from
worker’s comp.  47 year-old white male status post
right leg crush injury, 04/16/07, where he got it
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caught in a rolling machine....Developed
subsequent nerve injury with reflex sympathetic
dystrophy....

Right leg has atrophy of the calf with skin and
vascular changes anterolaterally....

X-RAYS: X-rays of the right ankle, three views,
show old lateral talar process fracture healing.

IMPRESSION:  
1.  Right ankle crush injury with reflex
sympathetic dystrophy.
2.  Tibial nerve, superficial peroneal nerve and
sural nerve dysesthesias with ankle stiffness and
Achilles tightness.  

PLAN: At this point I discussed with him that he
has a crush injury to his leg.
Scar tissue has subsequently developed.  He’s
developed reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  It’s
likely to not improve much.  It can continue to
improve up to six months to a year.  At this point
he has not been back to work.  I think the
prognosis for him to return to work is poor. 
We’ll get him an AFO brace at neutral to hopefully
improve his walking activities.  He will use
crutches or a cane as needed.  Continue his pain
management for sympathetic blocks and chronic
pain pills.  

I think a functional capacity evaluation would be
in order to determine his level of activities and
permanent restrictions.  I don’t think he will be
able to return back to his previous occupation. 
He is currently seeking Social Security
disability.  In the meantime we can leave him at
class IV sedentary activities with crutches and a
brace.  I think that based on the nerve injury,
crush injury and stiffness of the ankle, we can
give him a permanent partial impairment rating of
8% of the whole person, 20% to the lower extremity
and 14% to the foot for his common peroneal
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nerve, sural nerve and medial and lateral plantar
nerve dysesthesia, based on AMA Guide, fourth
edition, chapter three, page 89, table 68.  

Discussed with him there is not really any
surgical intervention I can offer to improve his
status.  

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity 

Evaluation on November 12, 2007:

Mr. Zinn’s evaluation resulted in demonstrated
functional limitations in the areas of material
handling as he exhibits the ability to lift up to
50 lbs. on an Occasional basis.  Mr. Zinn exhibits
limitations with carrying of up to 40 lbs.  He
does exhibit decreased AROM of the right ankle as
well.  Mr. Zinn’s Standing and Walking tolerances
are decreased as compared to an average worker as
he performed these activities at the Frequent
level when taking into account a normal workday.
Mr. Zinn also performed stair climbing at the
Occasional frequency level.  

CONCLUSIONS
Mr. Zinn completed functional testing on this date
with reliable results.

Overall, Mr. Zinn demonstrated the ability to
perform work in the Medium classification of work
as defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s guidelines
over the course of a normal work day with
limitations as noted above.
 

Dr. Nguyen noted on November 19, 2007, “I reviewed his

functional capacity evaluation dated 11/12/07 that revealed

reliable results with 48/50 consistency measures within

expected limits and showing that he was capable of medium

class duty restrictions, occasional lifting 21 to 50 pounds
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with frequent lifting 11 to 25 pounds, constant lifting 1 to

10 pounds.  He is currently seeing pain management for his

reflex sympathetic dystrophy and nerve blocks.  I think we

would consider this as permanent Class III duty restrictions

with his crutches p.r.n. and his brace.”               

The claimant followed up with Dr. Nguyen on November

21, 2007: “Functional capacity evaluation reveals he is

capable of medium activities as per the last addendum note

11/19/07.  I think given an impairment rating last time, I

think he has reached maximum medical improvement now.  I

recommend job re-education for a more sedentary position.  I

don’t think he can return back to his work at his previous

occupation.  He’ll have Class III permanent duty

restrictions.  I’ll see him back on a p.r.n. basis.  He is

applying for Social Security Disability.  I would be happy

to help him fill out any paperwork in this regard.”  

The claimant was deposed on January 24, 2008.  The

claimant testified that he had not returned to work since

the compensable injury and that he was physically unable to

return to work.  Dr. Ruth L. Thomas examined the claimant at

UAMS Orthopaedic Surgery Clinic on May 20, 2008 and arranged

additional diagnostic testing.  An x-ray of the claimant’s
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right foot was taken on May 20, 2008, with the impression,

“Degenerative findings of the first metatarsophalangeal

joint of mild degree.  Minimal sclerosis and lucencies may

represent focal changes of Sudeck’s atrophy in the first

ray.”  A CT of the claimant’s right foot was performed on

June 4, 2008, with the impression, “Affecting the first

metatarsal which could reflect RSD in the correct clinical

setting.  Enthesopathy of the Achilles tendon insertion of

the plantar fascia origination of the calcaneus.”    

Dr. Thomas reported on June 4, 2008:

The patient initially presented on May 20, 2008
with a history of problems in the right foot and
leg following a crush injury April 2007 when his
leg was caught between a gang saw and a roller....

On my clinical examination last visit the only
significant finding was a difference in the
temperature between the right and the left foot of
2 degrees.  I could not demonstrate loss of range
of motion, loss of strength, asymmetry of the calf
or the foot or signs and symptoms of reflex
sympathetic dystrophy.  The patient did not
present with any studies.  His x-rays were normal. 
I requested a CT scan to rule out some type of
intraarticular pathology that might be improved by
an arthrodesis.

He returns today for followup, and the CT scan is
available for my review.  I have looked over it
closely.  There is no reading available for my
review, but my reading is that no surgical
intervention be undertaken.  My repeat examination
today was tenderness at the anterior talofibular
ligament, but I do not think a reconstruction of
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his ligament would be worthwhile.  I cannot
document pathology by my review of the CT scan.

ASSESSMENT/PLAN: There is no doubt in my mind that
Mr. Zinn suffered a significant injury.  All crush
injuries are significant, especially those
requiring three days of admission for control of
pain.  However, I am not able to identify a
pathology that would benefit from my intervention
and, accordingly, I am recommending that he not
consider surgical intervention.  

I have invited Mr. Zinn to return on a p.r.n.
basis.

Dr. Thomas corresponded with the respondents’ attorney

on September 30, 2009 and stated in part:

I had the opportunity to evaluate Mr. Zinn on two
occasions.  I did not have access to a triple
phase bone scan or MRI.  I did have X-rays and a
CT scan.  There were two findings suggestive of
Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy.  On my clinical
examination there was a skin temperature
difference between the two limbs of 2 degrees
variance.  The CT scan also showed signs of
osteopenia of the right foot bones.  My clinical
suspicion was Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy.  His
clinical history also supported this diagnosis. 
However, this diagnosis is usually confirmed by a
physician specializing in pain management and
accordingly I am uncomfortable stating [that] Mr.
Zinn’s continuing complaints are all secondary to
Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy.  

My physical examination did not localize any other
objective findings that support a specific
impairment rating as outlined by the AMA’s 4th

Edition “Guides”.  I was unable to isolate a
specific anatomic pathology that would benefit
from my surgical intervention.
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I have reviewed the 4th Edition “Guides” and I am
uncomfortable trying to establish an appropriate
impairment rating for this individual for my
suspected diagnosis of Reflex Sympathetic
Dystrophy.  I believe both sides of this dispute
would be better served by a rating established by
a physician more familiar with RSD.
 

Dr. Thomas corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

November 10, 2009 and stated in part:

Mr. Zinn’s main complaint was residual pain when
he stands for long periods of time or when he
walks on uneven surfaces.  He also complained of
numbness and tingling in his right foot.  As you
well know, there is no impairment rating for
pain.  However, on review of the 4th edition of
the AMA’s “Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment” based on his complaints of numbness
and tingling of his foot it is appropriate to use
table 68, page 89 and combine all 4 nerves of the
foot including the superficial peroneal, sural
nerve, medial plantar and lateral plantar nerves
supporting 7% whole person impairment and 19% to
the lower extremity.  Nerve dysthesia is the most
common residual problem after a crush injury.  It
is my opinion that this is the most appropriate
method for determining this gentleman’s residual
impairment.

The parties stipulated that the claimant had sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 19%.  At a

deposition taken August 11, 2010, the claimant described the

condition of his right leg: “It’s about the same, which is

not good.  It’s almost constant pain, which I’ve gotten used

to now, so it’s just there and then it does get worse at
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times.  It never really goes away, so.”  The claimant

testified that he was receiving social security disability

benefits in the amount of $786 monthly.  The claimant

testified that he had not sought employment since the

previous deposition.      

Dr. William E. Ackerman, III examined the claimant on

May 9, 2011.  Dr. Ackerman indicated that the “Problem List”

was “1.  Status post crush injury to the right foot and

ankle. 2.  Complex regional pain syndrome.  Assessment: It

is my medical opinion that the patient have a triple phase

bone scan at this time.  I would recommend a TENS unit to be

placed over the dorsum of his foot to attempt to control the

pain minimizing medications.”  

Sarah A. Moore, a Certified Rehabilitation Counselor,

reported on February 28, 2012:

Gregory Zinn is a fifty-one-year-old male who was
injured in a work-related accident on April 16,
2007.  He was referred for a vocational assessment
by attorney Frederick Spencer....

Vocational Analysis: Mr. Zinn is a fifty-one-year-
old male with a high school education and a semi-
skilled employment history.  Age fifty-one is
considered advanced age and significantly affects
an individual’s ability to engage in substantial
employment and/or re-training unless the
individual can return to past relevant work. 
Although the FCE indicates that Mr. Zinn can
return to a full range of medium work, he is
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limited by pain which is not considered in the
FCE.  By self-report, his pain becomes intolerable
with standing and/or walking any significant
period of time and he cannot sit for extended
periods of time without elevating his right lower
extremity.  He cannot return to any past relevant
work because of his limitations and does not have
skills that will transfer to other occupations
that can be performed with his limitations.

Conclusions: It is my opinion that Mr. Zinn is
unable to sustain competitive employment based on
the limitations imposed by his pain and residual
functional capacity as discussed above.  This
opinion is based upon information available to
date and is subject to change if further
information becomes available or his status
changes significantly.  

A “Three-phase Bone Scan Bilateral Ankles As Well As

Delayed Whole Body Scan” was performed on May 7, 2012, with

the opinion, “Exam within normal limits.  If there is

plantar calcaneal pain, MRI could be performed to assess for

plantar fasciitis.”        

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 14, 2012.  The

claimant contended that he had been rendered permanently and

totally disabled as a result of his compensable injury. 

Respondent No. 1's contentions were, “1.  Respondents No. 1

contend that the respondent-carrier has paid appropriate

temporary total disability and permanent impairment benefits

and has paid attorney’s fees on permanent impairment

benefits.  2.  The claimant is not permanently and totally



ZINN - F703876 17

disabled.  3.  The claimant does not have Reflex Sympathetic

Dystrophy.  4.  Alternatively, if the claimant is found to

have Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy, then the respondent-

carrier has no liability for any degree of permanent

physical impairment or wage loss as a result of any Reflex

Sympathetic Dystrophy condition.  5.  Alternatively, the

Second Injury Fund has liability for any wage-loss

disability benefits awarded.”  Respondent No. 2, Second

Injury Fund, contended, “1.  The claimant cannot prove

entitlement to any wage-loss benefits.  2.  Respondent No. 1

cannot prove the Second Injury Fund has liability in this

case.  3.  The Fund does not owe an attorney’s fee.”  

The parties eventually agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Whether the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act
is constitutional.
2.  Whether the claimant is permanently and
totally disabled.
3.  Whether the claimant sustained a compensable
consequence in the form of Reflex Sympathetic
Dystrophy (RSD).
4.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
permanent impairment rating in connection with his
alleged Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy.
5.  Whether Second Injury Fund liability exists
under this claim.
6.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee.
7.  End date of the claimant’s healing period.  
8.  Average weekly wage.  
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Dr. Ackerman noted on June 8, 2012:

I did receive the results of his triple phase bone
scan, which was normal.  The pain in his right
foot and leg persist.  He is not working.  He is
not doing physical therapy....He does not feel
that he is able to work.  He has a burning,
stabbing and electric shock component to his pain. 
Walking and standing worsen his pain.  He does try
to exercise for an hour per day....He uses a TENS
unit that helps him somewhat....

ASSESSMENT: The patient related at his last visit
that his RSD was becoming worse.  It is my medical
opinion that his RSD has essentially resolved, and
that he is at maximum medical improvement for his
RSD.  He currently does not meet the AMA Guides
4th edition for the diagnosis of a complex
regional pain syndrome.  Overall, he has improved,
but he is at maximum medical improvement.  His
impairment rating based on his RSD is 0%.  His
crush injury impairment rating would come from Dr.
Ruth Thomas or his current orthopedic surgeon. 
With respect to return to work, I would recommend
a functional capacity evaluation.

PLAN: His medications can be refilled by his
primary care physician.  Functional capacity
evaluation.  I will give him two refills so that
he can establish contact with a primary care
physician.  There is no reason for him to return
back to this office.
   

The parties deposed Dr. Ackerman on July 31, 2012. 

Counsel for Respondent No. 1 questioned Dr. Ackerman:

Q.  Let me ask you about the most recent triple
phase bone scan done, I believe, on May 7, 2012. 
Do you have that report?

A.  Yeah, I have it.  February - three phase bone
scan 5/7, and that is normal.
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Q.  Okay.  What does that tell you about whether
Mr. Zinn had reflex sympathetic dystrophy as of
the date the bone scan was taken on May 7, 2012?

A.  It neither confirms that he has it nor does it
confirm that he doesn’t....

Q.  So as of May 7 of 2012, did this claimant have
RSD?

A.  No.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Ackerman:

Q.  RSD was formerly called Complex Regional Pain
Syndrome, CRPS; is that correct?

A.  No, the opposite.  RSD was changed, I think,
in 1994 to Complex Regional Pain Syndrome....

Q.  With regard to the injury from the RSD, the
fact that there is no diagnosis now of RSD, does
that mean that there has not been an injury to the
nerves in his lower extremity?

A.  No.  That was documented by EMG.

Q.  All right.  So in regard to the - does the
fact that he does not have RSD, reflex sympathetic
dystrophy, does that mean that he doesn’t have any
injury to the bones in his ankles, foot, and lower
leg?

A.  No.  An injury to the bone, the tendons, the
muscle, the nerves....

Q.  Doctor, knowing what you know, and I know
you’ve been around the workers’ comp system in
Arkansas for years, what impairment would you
relate to the lower extremity associated with this
injury, this crushing injury, up through and right
below the knee to and through the ankle and foot? 
Do you have an estimate of what you would give to



ZINN - F703876 20

the extremity knowing what you know about Greg
Zinn?

A.  No.  I defer that to Ruth Thomas.  That’s in
medical records, the permanent impairment, and
then the impairment to the - oh, the extremity and
then the impairment to the body as a whole....

Q.  Do you believe that Greg is going to be unable
to be any laborer, any type of labor job from this
point forward knowing that you knew about Greg at
this point?

A.  What I know is that based on his functional
capacity evaluation, he won’t be a laborer.  I
think his classification was the medium
classification for work.  So in other words, he’s
not going to be lifting over 50 pounds
repetitively, et cetera.  So with him it’s more -
it’s not sedentary but light lifting....
  

A hearing was held on August 1, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he suffered with a sharp, constant pain in

his right foot, “like a sunburn.”  The claimant testified

that continued walking throughout the day increased his

pain.  The claimant testified that the longest time period

for which he could be productive around his home was one

hour.  However, the claimant agreed on cross-examination

that he generally tried to walk every day: “Well, it helps

everything in my opinion at least get the blood circulating

and everything.”  The claimant agreed that he was able to

drive, although long-distance driving aggravated his pain.   
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An administrative law judge filed an opinion on October

30, 2012.  The administrative law judge determined in the

Adjudication section of his opinion that the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act was constitutional.  The

administrative law judge found, in pertinent part, that the

claimant did not prove he sustained “a compensable

consequence in the form of reflex sympathetic dystrophy

(“RSD”)/complex regional pain syndrome (“CRPS”).”  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant did not

prove he was permanently totally disabled.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensable Consequence

If an injury is compensable, then every natural

consequence of that injury is also compensable.  Martin

Charcoal, Inc. v. Britt, 102 Ark. App. 252, 284 S.W.3d 91

(2008), citing Air Compressor Equip v. Sword, 69 Ark. App.

162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000).  The basic test is whether there is

a causal connection between the two episodes.  Jeter v. B.R.

McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of
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the evidence that he sustained a compensable consequence in

the form of reflex sympathetic dystrophy (“RSD”)/complex

regional pain syndrome (“CRPS”).”  The Full Commission does

not affirm this finding.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his right ankle on April 16, 2007. 

The record indicates that the claimant essentially sustained

a crush injury to his right lower extremity as a result of

the accident.  Dr. Stahl opined on June 11, 2007 that the

claimant had sustained a crush injury to the right foot as

well as “reflex sympathetic dystrophy of the foot.”  Dr.

Chatman’s impression on June 11, 2007 was “1.  Complex

regional pain syndrome, right lower extremity, reflex

sympathetic dystrophy.”  Dr. Chatman noted on June 29, 2007

that the claimant’s reflex sympathetic dystrophy condition

had markedly improved following treatment.

Dr. Nguyen’s impression on October 17, 2007 was “1. 

Right ankle crush injury with reflex sympathetic dystrophy. 

2.  Tibial nerve, superficial peroneal nerve and sural nerve

dysesthesias with ankle stiffness and Achilles tightness.” 

A CT of the claimant’s right foot on June 4, 2008 was

interpreted to suggest a diagnosis of reflex sympathetic
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dystrophy.  Dr. Thomas informed the respondents in September

2009 that diagnostic testing supported a diagnosis of reflex

sympathetic dystrophy.  Dr. Ackerman examined the claimant

in May 2011 and diagnosed “Complex regional pain syndrome.” 

Dr. Ackerman testified that the term “Complex regional pain

syndrome” also meant “Reflex sympathetic dystrophy.”  Dr.

Ackerman reported in June 2012 that the claimant had

sustained reflex sympathetic dystrophy, which “has

essentially resolved.”  

The Commission has the authority to accept or reject a

medical opinion and the authority to determine its medical

soundness and probative force.  Green Bay Packing v.

Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  In the

present matter, no less that five treating physicians opined

that the claimant had sustained reflex sympathetic

dystrophy, or complex regional pain syndrome, as the result

of the claimant’s April 16, 2007 compensable injury.  There

are no medical opinions of record that contradict the

diagnosis of reflex sympathetic dystrophy as concluded by

Dr. Stahl, Dr. Chatman, Dr. Nguyen, Dr. Thomas, and Dr.

Ackerman.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained
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reflex sympathetic dystrophy as a result of the compensable

injury.  The evidence demonstrates that the diagnosis of

reflex sympathetic dystrophy was causally connected to the

April 16, 2007 compensable injury.  

B.  Permanent Total Disability

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Emerson Elec. v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App.

232, 58 S.W.3d 848 (2001).  The Commission is charged with

the duty of determining disability based upon a

consideration of medical evidence and other matters

affecting wage loss, such as the claimant’s age, education,

and work experience.  Eckhardt v. Willis Shaw Exp., Inc., 62

Ark. App. 224, 970 S.W.2d 316 (1998).  An employee who

sustains a scheduled injury, like the claimant, is limited

to the applicable allowances set forth in Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-521(Repl. 2002), and such benefits cannot be increased

by considering wage-loss factors absent a finding of

permanent total disability.  Federal Compress & Warehouse

Co. v. Risper, 55 Ark. App. 300, 935 S.W.2d 279 (1996),

citing Anchor Const. Co. v. Rice, 252 Ark. 460, 479 S.W.2d

573 (1972).  
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Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(Repl. 2002) provides:

(e)(1) “Permanent total disability” means
inability, because of compensable injury or
occupational disease, to earn any meaningful wages
in the same or other employment.    
(2) The burden of proof shall be on the employee
to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in
the same or other employment.
 

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank

v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has not proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled.” 

The Full Commission affirms this finding.  The claimant,

only age 52, is a high school graduate with approximately a

year of undergraduate study.  The claimant has worked in a

number of different employment settings, including real

estate, surveying, factory work, logging, dairying, and

mining.  Many of the claimant’s past employment positions

have required manual labor.  The claimant became employed as

a sawmill laborer and maintenance worker for the respondents

in 1998.    

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his right ankle on April 16, 2007. 
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The claimant essentially sustained a crush injury to his

right lower extremity, and the Full Commission has found

that the claimant sustained reflex sympathetic dystrophy as

a result of the compensable injury.  Dr. Nguyen opined on

October 17, 2007 that the claimant would not be able to

return to his work as a sawmill laborer for the respondents. 

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on November 12, 2007.  The results of the

Functional Capacity Evaluation indicated that the claimant

was able to perform full-time medium work, with some lifting

and walking restrictions.  Dr. Nguyen reviewed the

Functional Capacity Evaluation and assigned “permanent Class

III duty restrictions” on November 19, 2007.  Although he

again stated that the claimant was unable to return to

manual labor work for the respondents, Dr. Nguyen did not

opine that the claimant was physically unable to return to

any type of gainful employment.  Dr. Nguyen recommended “job

re-education for a more sedentary position.”  Dr. Thomas

noted in November 2009 that the claimant complained of pain

after walking for long periods of time.  However, Dr. Thomas

did not state the claimant was physically unable to return

to appropriate work.  



ZINN - F703876 27

The Full Commission recognizes Sarah Moore’s conclusion

on February 28, 2012 that the claimant was “unable to

sustain competitive employment based on the limitations

imposed by his pain and residual functional capacity as

discussed above.”  When there are contradictions in the

evidence, it is within the Commission’s province to

reconcile conflicting evidence and to determine the true

facts.  Patterson v. Ark. Dep’t of Health, 343 Ark. 255, 33

S.W.3d 151 (2000).  The Commission is not required to

believe the testimony of the claimant or any other witness,

but may accept and translate into findings of fact only

those portions of the testimony that it deems worthy of

belief.  Id.

In the present matter, the Full Commission assigns

minimal weight to Sarah Moore’s conclusion that the claimant

is unable to return to any type of work.  Although the

claimant may not be physically able to return to work as a

sawmill laborer for the respondents, no treating physician

has concluded that the claimant was physically unable to

return to restricted-duty work.  The testimony of Dr.

Ackerman indicated that the claimant could return to at

least sedentary employment.  We assign minimal weight to Ms.
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Moore’s conclusion that the claimant’s age of 52 was

“advanced” and an impediment to returning to work.  The

evidence demonstrates that the claimant possesses above-

average intelligence and relevant experience in a number of

vocational fields.  Nevertheless, the claimant testified in

January 2008, August 2010, and August 2012 that he had not

sought any gainful employment within his physical

restrictions.  The claimant’s lack of interest in returning

to work is an impediment to the Commission’s full assessment

of the claimant’s alleged permanent total disability.  See

City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d

946 (1984).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

Reflex Sympathetic Dystrophy as a compensable consequence of

the April 16, 2007 compensable injury.  The claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he was

permanently totally disabled.  The Full Commission finds

that the Workers’ Compensation Act is constitutional.  See

Sykes v. King Ready Mix, 2011 Ark. App. 271, ___ S.W.3d.

___.  For prevailing in part on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of
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five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part,

from the majority opinion.  I agree with the finding that

the claimant’s  reflex sympathetic dystrophy (RSD) is

causally related to the compensable injury and thus a

compensable consequence.  However, I disagree with the

findings that the claimant is not permanently and totally

disabled and that, therefore, he is not entitled to an

attorney’s fee pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. Section 11-9-

715(a)(1)(B).

          On April 16, 2007, the claimant sustained a crush

injury when his foot slipped into a running saw, forcing his
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leg up to the knee into an inch-wide gap between the saw

blade and a roller.  He was trapped for about 15 minutes,

while the saw was dismantled to extricate him.  He was taken

to a clinic in his town, and then he drove himself home,

although he did not recall actually doing it.  He was

eventually sent to the hospital in June 2007.  He was in

severe pain during that time.  Dr. Varela had given him

Hydrocodone, which was how he managed his pain.  The injury

to his right ankle was accepted as compensable.

          The claimant asserted that he was permanently

totally disabled as a result of his foot being crushed in

the saw in 2007.  The majority has found that the claimant

was not permanently and totally disabled.  The majority

disregards a vocational rehabilitation specialist’s opinion

that he was unable to sustain competitive employment based

upon his pain and his functional capacity, noting that no

physician has stated that the claimant could not return to

restricted-duty work and that Dr. Ackerman thought he could

return to sedentary employment.  This finding does not take

into account that the vocational rehabilitation specialist

based her opinion on the claimant’s physical condition, his

work history, his skills and education,  his age, as well as
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the economic environment, while the physicians focused first

and foremost on his treatment and secondarily upon his

abilities, without regard to how those abilities might be

applied in the real employment environment.  The opinions of

the physicians and of the vocational rehabilitation

specialist do not conflict.  Rather, they address different

questions.  The physicians looked at what the claimant was

physically able to do, while the vocational rehabilitation

specialist looked at how the claimant could be employed.  

          In the vocational rehabilitation specialist’s

report dated February 28, 2012, she stated that “past

relevant work” for purposes of such an evaluation was

generally defined as work performed in the past 15 years

which lasted long enough for the person to learn the work. 

That means the first year of the relevant work period is

1997.  The claimant was employed by the respondent employer

from 1998 until he was injured on April 16, 2007.  He also

worked for a different lumber company from 1996 to 1997. 

Before that, he had been a land surveyor for seven years. 

Thus, there is no reason for the specialist to have

considered the claimant’s surveyor work history, as it was

too far in the past to be considered relevant.  
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          The claimant did have a real estate license for a

year-and-a-half, until 1997.  During that time, he earned a

total of $4,000 when he bought and sold property with his

father.  The claimant ended his brief and less than fruitful

sideline in real estate prior to or at the very beginning of

the relevant work period.  Thus, the license had minimal

importance in the vocation review as it was essentially

outside the relevant period, as well as because of its

brevity.  It is a gross exaggeration to suggest that this

brief attempt at a real estate business created sufficient

experience and education to allow the claimant to re-enter

that vocation, especially in light of his need to become re-

licensed and of the fact that his physical capabilities

preclude showing homes.  It is further a gross exaggeration

to discount the vocational rehabilitation specialist’s

opinion, because she did not consider employment history

prior to the relevant period or which ended at the very

beginning of the relevant period, which was brief and

limited, and for which the claimant was no longer licensed

to perform.

          The opinion of the specialist that the claimant

did not have the transferable skills to perform an
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occupation that met his limitations is well reasoned.  She

took into account his relevant work history, his FCE

results, his medical records and history, and his reports of

pain, as well as his age.  She noted that 51 is “considered

advanced age and significantly affects an individual’s

ability to engage in substantial employment and/or

retraining unless the individual can return to past relevant

work.”   She felt that, because he could not return to past

relevant work, similar to the lumberyard work or surveying,

and because he could not stand or walk for any significant

time without having to rest and elevate his leg, real

employment opportunities were not available to him.

          The majority takes issue with the vocational

rehabilitation specialist’s characterization of the

claimant’s age as advanced.   This characterization is based

upon the realities of employment and is not an assessment of

age in general.  Certainly, the claimant’s age may not be

advanced in terms of life expectancy, but it is advanced in

terms of finding employment in a new field with a new

employer with the need to develop new skills.

          Even if one were to consider the skills the

claimant had once had in surveying or even the limited
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skills he once had in real estate, he remains limited by

pain.  He can walk, but it causes pain.  It is difficult to

imagine how the claimant could work as a real estate agent

without being able to be on his feet for more than one hour

per day, and with his cognitive functioning dulled by

increased pain as he stood and walked.  Likewise, surveying

is a physical job, requiring walking and standing for

extended periods.  If cleaning house, slowly, for one hour

was what he called pushing himself and required him to sit

with his foot elevated for 15-20 minutes, then how could he

possibly satisfy the job requirements for a surveyor or a

real estate agent?  The claimant also testified that his

pain made it significantly difficult to concentrate on

tasks, which would also preclude his success in surveying,

the whole point of which is to ascertain precise details, or

in real estate sales, in which factual, financial, and

contractual issues are the primary focus.

          The claimant is a fifty-one year old man, living

in a small town, with a relevant work history of manual

labor, from which he retains no skills transferable to a job

within his restrictions, as defined by the FCE, and the

impact his pain has upon his physical and mental abilities. 
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I find that the claimant has proven that he is unable to

return to the workforce in any meaningful way, and that he

is permanently and totally disabled.  

          I would also award an attorney’s fee, pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. Section 11-9-715(a)(1)(B), because I find

that the claimant has proven his entitlement to further

indemnity benefits.

          For the foregoing reasons, I concur, in part, but

must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


